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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT

Dear Political Geography Colleagues,

It’s been a summer for moving, our new Secretary/Treasurer is still in the middle of his move from Georgia to London and, on a much smaller scale, I moved offices last week. I think we all know how brutal even a short move like that can be, but we’re also all familiar with the great “moving up the department hierarchy into a better space” shuffle that happens when there is a retirement. So, despite the disorganization and chaos of moving 80 boxes of books, journals and files, file cabinets, desks, chairs, a map cabinet, and all the miscellany of an accumulated 15 years in the same space, the pay off of a 200% increase in space has made it all worth while. 

One of the great discoveries I made after the move and after settling everything in new homes that are actually accessible rather than piled in boxes under tables and on top of bookcases, was a stack of syllabi from the early 1990s. The stack included a couple of Political Geography syllabi including the one from 1989 when I took Clark Archer’s class at Nebraska, and then my own early efforts here at Arkansas. The thing that struck me most about them was how both the structure and content of the class has changed radically in the last 20 years. When I first taught Political I used a text, or maybe two, and a small packet of supplementary readings and the class was heavily focused on electoral theory and practice, political cleavages and the historical geography of US politics, and other historical issues like state formation and the origins of conflict. The Cold War was ending, the web was in its infancy and geopolitics was a week of lecture and readings on Mackinder, Spykman and Wallerstein. 

The class I taught this Spring bore no resemblance to that class of 15 years ago, and a browse through the last decade’s worth of syllabi showed that the changes to the class are actually accelerating over time, so much for the days when you could get a class prepped and other than minor content updates each year, you were ready to go every time you pulled the file out of the drawer. 

Today more than half the class is devoted to international issues and the geopolitical theories that inform (at least we hope) the interactions between states, superstates, NGOs and special interests. The sheer diversity of opinion and expertise has made it impossible to confine readings to a single text or two so now the readings are online, and while a few classics remain (Eleazar and Cohen and Agnew and Murphy to name but a few), there are new perspectives and new issues that have to be added every year. Two areas in particular have seen rapidly increasing complexity in the last decade. The first has been the fracturing of Cold War alliances and the resulting complexity in international relations which has led to a rapid increase in research and writing in geopolitics and the second is the proliferation of new strands of research, and their incorporation into mainstream political geography. Gender politics, human rights, energy security, nationalism, genocide, the politics of the environment, the politics of supranational organizations, are all relevant to our students’ learning experience, and all vital to an understanding of the world of political geography in the 21st century. 

So, to the point of this little ramble, teaching political geography in the 21st century has become a complex game of keeping up with new research, uncovering readings from a far wider range of sources than in the past, increasing the use of images, electronic teaching aids, film, and the web to hold the attention span of increasingly media savvy and attention deficient students. This is a challenge for some of us who have been teaching for years, but perhaps even more so for new faculty just starting out with a repertoire limited to their own research and the one or two political classes they had in graduate school. Although the contributions of those new graduates and their recent familiarity with the newest literature might be particularly valuable to those of us who have a hard time keeping up with all that is current in political geography. 
I’m interested in starting a discussion on the potential for expanding the PGSG website to include a teaching resources section. This could include everything from sample syllabi (from time to time we all get requests from new colleagues for samples of our syllabi) to image banks (or at least web links to good sources of politically relevant images), to lists of relevant websites (newspapers and journals, NGOs, sources for readings etc.) and anything else that the membership thinks could be useful. Sometime in the next few weeks I’ll send out a note on the listserve to start this discussion, in the meantime anyone who is interested can start thinking about what kind of information would be useful and relevant to their teaching and what kind of information each of us could contribute to such a resource. 

Fiona Davidson

University of Arkansas – Fayetteville AR


LETTER FROM THE STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE

Engaging Geography: Education, Community, Media, and Policy Outreach

Hi, Geography colleagues!  My name is Erinn Patrick Nicley, and I am your 2007-2008 PGSG Student Representative.  I am very honored by the opportunity to contribute my time and energies to the PGSG and to add my voice to this newsletter.  Two experiences in my prior career in the U.S. Foreign Service are the point of departure for this discussion.  In summer 2005, I entered a crowded auditorium at State Department HQ to hear Dr. Niall Ferguson, one of our best-known contemporary historians.  The U.S. policymakers warmly received Dr. Ferguson’s prescriptions on 21st century U.S. (classic) geopolitical strategy, lingering en masse after the presentation for follow-up questions.  A few weeks after Dr. Ferguson’s colloquium, I found myself seated across from a respected 50-year-veteran U.S. ambassador.  Knowing my professional background, the ambassador sheepishly asked with puzzlement, “So, Erinn, what does a geographer DO?” Regrettably, unawareness of Geography is not confined to the geographically illiterate.

The ramifications of the widespread unawareness of Geography (at least in North America) are profound.  We see historians, political scientists, and economists nightly on television, we hear them on NPR, we peruse their books at Barnes and Noble.  Yet, Geography is rarely invited to the party.  The NCGE and the AAG work hard to insert Geography into the public debate with initiatives like the “Ask a Geographer” site (http://www.aag.org/ask/index.html) and other well-crafted programs.  Similarly, our faculty members tirelessly write, publish and present cogent research findings on contemporary political issues.  However, the policy, media, and public remain largely unaware of Geography as a discipline.  Recent AAG Presidents have consistently highlighted these concerns, and we all know the challenges we face as Geographers.  As a relative neophyte (or, at least, newly returned) member of our profession, I do not presume be saying anything new in this regard.  

Rather, my intention as grad student rep is to initiate a thoughtful dialogue primarily among my fellow graduate students on ways we can contribute to a solution to the concerns mentioned above.  The core challenge we must accept is to seek new ways to engage with the non-academic world, to speak a clear language that resonates with the press and policymakers, and to convince our communities that Geography has a vital and absolutely unique message that must be heard.  While our particular capacities as graduate students constrain (but do not preclude) our ability to engage with policymakers, I would suggest that Educational Outreach, Local Media Relations, and Community Outreach are three grassroots areas where graduate students may focus their very limited time and energies to promote Geography awareness and to lay the foundation for more ambitious engagement with society into the future. 

Educational Outreach: We all have stories of undergraduates telling us the Rio Grande is really in the United Kingdom and that spatiality has something to do with Neil Armstrong.  It appears that the NGS-Roper Public Affairs 2006 Geographic Literacy Study got it right when it indicated that incoming U.S. university students frequently do not understand even the most basic geographic themes.  While trite, we need to redouble our efforts to advance educational outreach programs in our communities by working with primary and secondary school teachers (who often welcome the help) to boost awareness of geographic themes in social studies instruction and to get teachers/students jazzed about the spatial relationships that are Geography’s bread-and-butter.  The physical and life sciences excel at educational outreach, and it is a golden opportunity that we cannot afford to neglect.  

Local Media Relations: Working with the media is delicate for graduate students and faculty, alike, given the bureaucratic hierarchies of grad student, department, and administration.  As grad students, we have only limited claims to expertise in a given field, and must remain cognizant that we tacitly represent our departments with any individual initiative we may take.  Stated clearly, we should not take action without departmental approval/awareness.  However, I am convinced that we still should seek opportunities to work with our faculty and within the graduate student body to bring our geographic knowledge to bear on contemporary events in our community and beyond.  In this realm, I think we would benefit from writing more Op/Ed pieces, forwarding our research results to local newspaper, radio, and television news outlets, and from seeking opportunities to meet and interact with local reporters.  The more we get the “Geography” label in front of these gatekeepers, the greater will be our impact on public discourse as they increasingly will turn to us when a story develops. 

Community Outreach: Even the smallest college town is replete with civic organizations (e.g., Chambers of Commerce, political parties, environmental groups) that may welcome timely, geographically informed presentations about world and community affairs.  A similar Politics and Government Department program at my undergraduate alma mater offered a faculty-led brown-bag lunch series held with interested citizens at a local community center to discuss current events from an academic perspective.  Yet, even greater progress may result from embedding ourselves into volunteer projects, where our geographic knowledge can interact with concrete political initiatives to improve our communities.  Graduate students could consider similar initiatives as ways to hone professional skills, promote Political Geography awareness, and to engage the public. 

If you are like me, you are protesting that: “I am a graduate student.  I work 70 hours a week, sleep 4 hours a night, and have to read at least 1 hour of Piled Higher and Deeper comics before bed to fend off nightmares.  I don’t have time to talk to people.”  And I agree.  I currently do not do follow any of these ideas, either.  However, I suggest that we contribute “from each, according to his/her abilities.”  Even a single project per year could have a powerful cumulative effect in our communities and on our discipline.  

Also, Geography graduate student associations are a perfect venue for organizing innovative outreach programs as a departmental “team effort” requiring a minimal individual commitment to showcase our disciplinary relevance beyond the university gates.  For example, here at Illinois we are planning to make a small contribution by organizing an outreach program with a local elementary school once a month.  Whichever path is chosen, the key is that we engage society at a grassroots level to strengthen the foundations of our discipline and slowly but surely achieve the heightened policy, media, and public engagement with Geography that is necessary to improve our world.  

Erinn Nicley

University of Illinois-Urbana

PGSG Business Meeting Minutes

April 18 2007 San Francisco, CA
Meeting called to order by Shannon O’Lear (PGSG President) at 7:00pm 

I  Elections  

This year was the end of the two year President term leaving that position open as well as the Secretary/Treasurer position. As per PGSG tradition the current secretary/treasurer was elected to the President position unopposed and one board member was chosen to become the new secretary/treasurer. The new President is Fiona Davidson (University of Arkansas) and the Secretary/Treasurer is Jason Dittmer (Georgia Southern University) . This left two open faculty board positions to replace Hilda Kurtz and   Jason. There was also the annual election for the student position to replace Rebecca Theobald. Bob Watrel and Andy Wood are the returning board members.

The Faculty nominations were:



Katherine Hankins



Michael Collyer



Matt Coleman



Mark de Socio

The Student Nominees were:



Erinn Nicely



Reece Jones



Tristan Sturm

Joe Lewis

The new board members are:



Matt Coleman



Katherine Hankins



And



Erinn Nicely

II Reports

A – PGSG President Shannon O’Lear reported from the Specialty Group Chairs meeting. The main news was that the AAG would prefer the Specialty Groups to spend down their balances if they are “excessive” (that is in excess of $3,000) (see the Treasurer’s report). In addition, because of the rapid growth of attendance at AAG Meetings and the limited space available (a result of the five year time lag between booking venues and the actual date of the meeting) the AAG would like the specialty groups to limit the number of sessions that they sponsor at future meetings. Discussion from the floor suggested that this was an AAG problem, compounded by the fact that people increasingly have to present to get travel expenses reimbursed and a reduction in sponsorship of specialty sessions will have no effect. There will simply be a shift of presentations into general sessions that will still have to be accommodated somehow. 

B – The Treasurer’s report was given by Secretary-Treasurer Fiona Davidson and is provided in a separate document. In brief, PGSG maintains a balance of around $9,000 with income provided from dues and outgoings largely related to meeting expenses and awards. This amount is far in excess of the AAG’s recommended balance and a discussion on new spending initiatives is included later in the minutes under New Business. 

C – The Preconference Report. Jason Dittmer reported on the PGSG Preconference that was held in conjunction with the Developing Areas Specialty Group. There were 34 attendees and 20 papers and despite being a small conference it was very successful. As with last year’s preconference once the finances have been settled with DASG there may need to be a small subsidy from PGSG to cover the final costs. 

III – Awards

The Student paper committee reported that they had an encouraging number of entries and from those they selected the following winners.

MA Winner:

Ted Holland CU Boulder “Geography and Nationalism in Post-Soviet Dagestan”

MA Honorable Mention:

 Sara Koopman University of British Columbia “Imperialism Within: Can the Master’s Tools Bring Down the Empire”

PhD Winner:

Tristan Sturm UCLA “Remapping the Apocalypse after the Cold War”

PhD Honorable Mention: The Biopolitics of Bodies Politic: Nature and Intertextuality in Classical US Geopolitical Discourse” 

The Dissertation Enhancement Committee also reported a healthy number of entries and the committee gave the award to Sara Smith University of Arizona “Where Every Body Matters: The Geopolitics of Religion and Fertility in Northern India”

The non-student awards, nominations for which are solicited from the entire membership and are decided by the executive board went to 

a) The Richard Morrill Public outreach award to Jerry Webster of U Wyoming

b) The Stanley Brunn Young Scholar Award to Anna Secor of UK

c) The Julian Minghi Award for research was not awarded this year as there were no nominations from the membership.

IV New Business (or Outgoing Presidential decrees) 

A – The Current Topics Roundtable. After several years of  problems with scheduling and assembling the Current Topics roundtable the discussion from last year’s business meeting on creating a committee was revisited and the membership decided that a permanent committee should be created to work on this annual event with Lee Schwartz.  A call for volunteers yielded Jonathan Leib and Erinn Nicely as the new Current Topics Roundtable Committee. 

B – The issue of better co-ordination of announcing the student awards was raised and it was agreed that in consultation with the committees the students would be informed that they had won before the meeting so that there was sufficient time to arrange their attendance at the awards luncheon. This might necessitate a shift in the deadlines for the paper submissions and this would be discussed with the awards committees. 

C – Following from a discussion in the Executive Board meeting, it was suggested that a teaching award be added to the Non-Student Awards. After much discussion about a) how the award should be decided (the measurement of a colleague’s teaching would be considerably more difficult than assessing research or outreach) and b) who it should be names after the membership agreed to take the discussion to the listserve and revisit the issue at next year’s meeting.

D – The nominations committee has always been filled by volunteers and has not been publicized on the website like the other committees. The membership was happy to have the committee remain a volunteer position, but suggested that the committee be formalized on the website so that nominations could be forwarded to them from the membership throughout the year. Thus avoiding the annual end of year panic to find nominations for the board.

E – A series of new spending initiatives was discussed as a way to spend down some of the PGSG’s excessive balance. The two suggestions that gained the most support were the creation of a student paper/presentation award for the pre-conference and the sponsorship of one or two “Student” hotel rooms at the preconference. Neither suggestion was formally approved and the membership agreed to take the discussion to the listserve. 

F – 2008 Preconference. Phil Steinberg announced that the 2008 PGSG Preconference would be at Clark University in Worcester MA. He has agreed to organize it in conjunction with Michael Brown. In addition, he will consult with the DASG as to the feasibility of another joint meeting. 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:55


PGSG PRE-CONFERENCE 2008
AAG Political Geography Specialty Group Pre-Conference
The 2008 PGSG Pre-Conference will be held at Clark University in Worcester MA April 14th-16th 
If you have questions about the conference or require further information, please contact 
Phil Steinberg (Florida State University) psteinbe@coss.fsu.edu or

Michael Brown (University of Washington, michaelb@u.washington.edu)

SEDAAG 2007
POLITICAL GEOGRAPHY SESSIONS

This notice serves as a call for papers for political geography sessions at this year’s SEDAAG Conference (November 18-20) in Charleston S.C. Anyone who is interested in participating should contact Jonathan Leib at Florida State jleib@coss.fsu.edu as soon as possible. Further information about the conference can be found at www.sedaag.org


STUDY OF THE AMERICAN SOUTH – NEW SPECIALTY GROUP

Bill Graves (UNC-Charlotte) and Derek Alderman are happy to announce the establishment of a new AAG specialty group--the Study of the American South.  

 The STUDY OF THE AMERICAN SOUTH SPECIALTY GROUP strives to create a national platform for: (a) promoting study of the social, political, cultural, economic, and ecological aspects of the American South; (b) encouraging critical reflection on the issues, processes, intrinsic qualities, and interconnections that shape the region and its landscapes; (c) exchanging research and teaching ideas among scholars of the American South; and (d) building greater ties between geographers and the larger, cross-disciplinary southern studies community. Membership is open to any sub-field and not restricted to scholars based in the southeastern United States.

 Please consider joining the group when your AAG membership comes up for renewal.  Or you can send in membership dues with a note to the AAG office saying that it is for the South specialty group.  Dues are $5 for regular members and $1 for student members (what a deal!)

Please also note that they are in the process of setting up an administrative page and listserv through AAG.  Over the coming months, they will also be establishing a specialty group web page to help disseminate information.  If anyone has a desire to help out, do not hesitate to let either of them know.  Bill and Derek have declared ourselves interim co-chairs out of administrative necessity.  A formal election of officers will happen at the 2008 AAG meeting in Boston and they welcome your interest in assuming a leadership position.  

 

Finally, the specialty group is happy to sponsor special organized sessions at national and regional meetings.  

“Truth gains more even by the errors of one who, with due study and preparation, thinks for himself, than by the true opinions of those who only hold them because they do not suffer themselves to think.”
John Stuart Mill  On Liberty
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